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Returning to the (Extra)Ordinary 

By Rev. Benjamin Broadbent, Lead Minister 

As many of you know, I love river otters. Among the highlights of my summer was going on 
an “Otter Safari” with the River Otter Ecology Project to Abbott’s Lagoon near Point Reyes. 
However, truth be told, my family and I saw more otters in Piner Creek behind our home. 
There were even juveniles whose “peeping” for their mama we could hear even when we 
couldn’t see them. 

My summer otter experiences lead to me affirm that the greatest adventures are often found 
at home and in ordinary time. Our life in Christ is like that: Jesus calls us to look for extraordi-
nary presence of God’s Spirit popping up in the ordinary settings of our everyday lives. 

As we return to the familiar rhythms of ordinary time beyond summer, we have many ex-
traordinary experiences to look forward to: 

• Launch Sunday is September 8, the day we “launch” our 2019 – 2020 ministry program 
year. After worship, we will gather for a Launch Lunch & Program Fair so that people can 
link up with the church’s upcoming programs.  

• Rev. Lacey Hunter, our new Associate Minister of Faith Formation, oversees the launch of 
ministry programs for children, youth, and adults – Godly Play for Preschool thru 5th 
Grade; Middle & High School Youth Groups for grades 6 – 12; and Bible Studies and oth-
er offerings for adults. 

• We will celebrate the 130th Anniversary of our Church on September 15, the day our 
church’s first minister, Rev. William Rogers, was called to serve two church’s jointly – The 
Green Valley Church and First Congregational Society of Sebastopol. These two congrega-
tions later merged and eventually became The Community Church of Sebastopol. 

• Newly configured and commissioned Kindred Groups, supported by Rev. Rachel Knuth, 
our Associate Minister of Congregational Care, will begin building networks of relation-
ship in an effort to build more intimate communities within our larger church community. 

• 9th and 10th Graders in our Confirmation Class begin meeting, including at an Opening 
Retreat at the Oddfellows Russian River Park home of Russ and Julie Reimer. 

• 9-to-Dine groups will form to bring dinner groups together for the next four months – an 
opportunity to meet and break bread with new people. The next groups will be formed in 
January. 

• The Gratitude + Generosity Team will kick off our 2020 Annual Pledge Drive with the 
theme, “Finding the Way.” Our goal will be to encourage generous giving so that we may 
continue our church’s ministry programs, mission outreach, facility improve-
ment, and fully fund our new full-time Associate Minister of Faith Formation 
position while retaining our half-time Associate Minister of Congregational 
Care. 

Here we go. As we launch our 131st program year, remember to look for the ex-
traordinary within the ordinary. If we look, I’m confident we’ll find it. 
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September 2019 Worship 

Sunday Worship happens 10:30 a.m.  
in the Sanctuary 

Nursery  Care available for newborns through  
Kindergarteners 

 
September 1 – 12th Sunday after Pentecost 

Today is the last Sunday of our Summer 
“We’ve Got Issues” Worship series. On this 
first Sunday of the month, we gather for 
multi-generational worship with Holy Com-
munion. Rev. Rachel Knuth, Associate Minis-
ter of Congregational Care, preaches on 

Luke 14:7 – 14 a sermon about homelessness. 
 
September 8 – 13th Sunday after Pentecost / Launch 
Sunday 
Today we launch our church’s program 
year. Faith Formation Hour classes begin, 
the Handbell Ensemble provides worship 
music, and Rev. Benjamin Broadbent, Lead 
Minister, preaches a sermon on the Book 
of Philemon entitled “What Is Church For?” 
 
September 15 – 14th Sunday after Pentecost / Histori-
cal Sunday 

On August 18, our congregation celebrated 
its 130-year anniversary. Today Rev. Broad-
bent preaches a sermon on I Timothy 12 – 
17 entitled “Tenacious Love.” 
 

September 22 – 15th Sunday after Pentecost 
Today Rev. Lacey Hunter, Associate Minister of 
Faith Formation, preaches a sermon on Luke 
16:1 – 13 entitled “Making the Most of a Bad 
Situation.” 
 
September 29 – 16th Sunday after Pentecost 

Rev. Broadbent preaches a sermon on Jeremi-
ah 32 entitled, ”The Best Investments Are Bad 
Investments.” 

 
Coming in October… Multi-Generational Worship, 
World Communion Sunday, 2020 Pledge Drive Kick-
Off, New Members join 

WORSHIP & LETTER FROM PASTOR LACEY 

Letter from Pastor Lacey 

Dear Beloveds,  
It is such a joy to officially greet you as the new Associ-
ate Minister of Faith Formation! Thank you for your 
journey of visioning and discernment that led to this 
ministry opportunity in the church. And thank you for 
all of the questions, hopes and wonderings you have 
invited me into, the welcome tables you have set and 
the love and enthusiasm for Community Church that 
you have shared with me.  
My first week at the church was none other than the 
famous Apple Pie Fundraiser! Without a doubt, this 
was the most successful multigenerational event I have 
witnessed in a congregation. Over table fellowship 
while slicing apples, I met three generations of families. 
I heard stories about the relationships that form at 
Camp Caz and what a unique and vital place it is, espe-
cially for LGBTQI+ youth. I witnessed people of all ages 
and capacities finding a place at the table, laughing 
with someone they had not met before and contrib-
uting to a shared vision. I believe this is what it means 
to be the church, to be many members formed togeth-
er as the body of Christ. A BIG thank you to all the in-
credible leaders and volunteers who contributed their 
joy, time and energy to make this ministry possible!  
With September comes the launch of our program 
year. We begin by gathering under the stars and trees 
at Family Camp, followed by Launch Sunday on Sep-
tember 8th. Our Launch Sunday Program Fair will be a 
wonderful time to explore the many ministries Com-
munity Church engages in. Don’t know what happens 
in Godly Play? Come check out our table and see 
firsthand how we share stories, create and wonder to-
gether. September also brings the start of Confirmation 
for 9th-10th graders. Together we will put our faith, 
doubts, and hopes into practice alongside ancient wis-
dom and new imaginings. Our Whole Lives: Lifespan 
Faith and Sexuality Education for 5th-6th graders will 
also be starting up this Fall, offering young people a 
nurturing, holistic approach to how we understand the 
sacred wisdom of our identities, bodies and relation-
ships.  
Thanks to all of you for helping make the ministries of 
Community Church come to life. I look forward to wit-
nessing all that we will create together.  
In communion, 
Pastor Lacey 
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BALCONY VIEW 

The Balcony View…  In Partnership 
By Michael Ott, Moderator 

At our August meeting, the Leadership Council discussed a proposal to formally partner each Leadership Council 
member with a Staff Team member to facilitate effective collaboration and communication in governance and min-
istry functions. 

PROPOSED PARTNERSHIPS: 

 

These partnerships will: 

• Connect staff with the work of the Council and Council with the work off the staff. 
• Facilitate effective communication by “keeping each other in the loop” and sharing critical information in a 

timely manner. 
• Consistently clarify the difference between Council governance focus and Staff program focus. 
• Facilitate effective collaboration between Council partners primarily concerned with “governance” and Staff 

Team partners primarily concerned with “ministry programs.” 
• Provide year-to-year consistency between rotating Council members and more permanent Staff Team mem-

bers. 
• Compliment rather than duplicate efforts. 

Partnerships are powerful.  A team can pull more weight than an individual.  An atmosphere of learning enhances 
shared values, mutual understanding, and an acceptance of differences.  Partnerships are personal.  We lean on 
each other’s strengths and get help to mitigate our weaknesses.  We are guided by a shared vision and purpose that 
builds trust.  Partnerships are protective.  We keep each other from mistakes and missteps. 

The Bible has much to say about partnerships.  “Iron sharpens iron, and one person sharpens the wits of anoth-
er” (Proverbs 27:17).  “Two are better than one, because they have a good reward for their toil.  For if they fall, one 
will lift up the other; but woe to one who is alone and falls and does not have another to help.” (Ecclesiastes 4:9-10). 

We heard Luke’s accounting of the Mission of the Seventy on a recent Sunday.  “The Lord appointed seventy and 
sent them on ahead of him in pairs to every town and place where he himself intended to go.”  Jesus did not send 
the seventy out alone.  He sent them out in partnership, to help each other, support each other and to rejoice to-
gether - for the harvest is plentiful. 

The Leadership Council and the Staff Team will be forged and strengthened as the partnerships between us grow, 
to the great value for all of us in the congregation. 

Click on the link below to read what else was happening at the July 17 Leadership Council meeting. 

https://uccseb.org/docs/2019-August-Council-Meeting-Minutes.pdf  

Leadership Council Member Staff Team Member 

Council Moderator Lead Minister 

Council Officer for Facilities (Vice-Moderator) Congregational Administrator 

Council Officer for Personnel (Secretary) Lead Minister 

Council Officer for Finances (Treasurer) Lead Minister 

Council Member for Worship & Arts Lead Minister 

Council Member for Faith Formation Associate Minister of Faith Formation 

Council Member for Care & Fellowship Associate Minister of Congregational Life 

Council Member for Outreach Associate Minister of Faith Formation 

https://uccseb.org/docs/2019-August-Council-Meeting-Minutes.pdf
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Prayer Circle 

We Encircle in Prayer… 

All those who are home-bound, including Glenda Elvy, Charles Williams, 
Virginia Hughes, and Wynneth Longfellow. May God’s love surround 
them, and may they feel the love of our community. 

All those on a journey with illness, including Stu Bauman. May Christ’s 
healing peace be with them, recognizing healing in all its forms. 

All those in a season of grief—grief at the loss of a loved one, loss of a 
job, loss of family connection. May the Spirit bring comfort, especially in 
moments when sorrow feels overwhelming. 

CONGREGATIONAL CARE 
By Rachel Knuth, Associate Minister for Congregational Care 

Prayer Shawl Ministry 
The Prayer Shawl Ministry Team contin-
ues its lovely work.  Pictured here is a re-
cent recipient of a prayer shawl, Nancy 
Mathews.  For more information about 
how to get involved with knitting and cro-
chet, please contact Joanne Matson: 
jlmatson@yahoo.com.  If you know some-
one who would benefit from receiving a 
shawl, please contact Pastor Rachel. 

Time to sign up for Nine-to-Dine! 

Nine-to-Dine is 9 people having dinner 
together as a potluck in each other’s 

homes.   
If you’ve been wishing to share meals 
and conversation with new friends, Nine-
to-Dine is for you! People who sign up 
for the Fall Nine-to-Dine program are 
placed into groups of 9 people, who 
meet monthly for a potluck dinner.  Eve-
ry month, the Nine-to-Dine groups will 
receive a “Question of the Month” as a 
conversation-starter. In December, these 
groups dissolve, with new groups and the 
opportunity to sign up again in January. 
To participate, look for the sign-up sheet 
on the rainbow lectern in the Narthex, 
and at the Launch Lunch Fair on Septem-
ber 8th.  For more information, check out 
the August Newsletter article, and contact 
Pastor Rachel. 

Kindred Groups: Debut of the Apples! 
Kindred Groups are back, with new energy and sense of purpose, and 

they’re all named after apples.   
Kindred Groups are a caring ministry of our church, and every member 
is placed in a Kindred Group by geography.  You don’t have to do any-
thing to join a Kindred Group, you have been placed automatically in a 
group based on where you live.  All of the groups are names of apples: 
Braeburn, Golden Delicious, Pippin, Gala, Granny Smith, Baldwin, Hon-
eycrisp, Rome, and Gravenstein. 

The purpose of Kindred Groups is to create a network of community 
within our community.  This "community within our community" has 
happened with Kindred Groups in the past-- except that it happened on-
ly in spotty ways.  The reorganization is a way to bring that experience 
of community to the whole church. If you are looking for additional 
ways to connect with people at church, you might like to sign up for 
Nine-to-Dine. 

By the time you get this newsletter, you should have received a letter in 
your mailbox from your Kindred Group Leader, introducing themselves 
and revealing the name of the group you’re in, and describing the pur-
pose of Kindred Groups.  There are three expectations of Kindred 
Groups:  

• Usher once in the Fall, and once in the Spring (minimum) 

• Gather socially once per year (minimum) 

• Leaders create an avenue to communicate pastoral needs to Minis-
ters. 

If you haven’t heard from your Kindred Group Leader yet, or for more 
information, contact Pastor Rachel. 



5 

 

Thank You 
By Julie Reimer 

I would like to take this opportunity to  thank every-
one for their kindness and support while I served as 
the Children's Ministry Coordinator for Community 
Church.  I am so grateful to have gotten to know so 
many of you over the past seven months!  It has been 
a fun journey and I will miss working with you!  How-
ever, I belong to Community Church, so it's not like 
I'm leaving - you'll see me around on Sunday mornings 
and at special events. The Children's Programs are be-
ing transferred with great care and love into the capa-
ble hands of Pastor Lacey Hunter.  Thanks again for 
the opportunity to serve the amazing children & fami-
lies of this church!  

Apple Pie Event 
Apples, pie crust, cinnamon, butter, sugar, and a whole lot of love is what makes the Apple Pie Event at Community 
Church. This year we had volunteers working in Fellowship Hall making pie crust, coring apples, slicing apples, trans-
ferring finished apple slices to pie makers, transferring apple scraps to bins, assembling pies, crimping pies, baking 
pies, overseeing all the pie stuff, welcoming volunteers, feeding the volunteers. And in Memorial Hall we had volun-
teers baking pies, cooling pies, packing pies, assembling boxes, labeling clamshells, slicing pies, selling pies, feeding 
volunteers, and cleaning up over and over again! There were volunteers at the fair, driving loads of pies to the fair, 
setting up the booth and taking down the booth. There were volunteers setting up and preparing the spaces and 
there were volunteers cleaning up and packing away apple pie gear.  

We had at least fifteen children under the age of 10 helping and at least two adults over 90!  

There were friends of Community Church teens, there were grandparents with their children and grandchildren, 
there were friends who haven’t seen each other for years, and those who see each other each year at apple pies. 
Folks who participate in 12-step groups joined in to make pies and one member of the Uke Stars offered to help out 
for a bit and three hours later was striding across the campus on a pie errand with a big smile on her face.  

At least 200 volunteers signed in to make the Apple Pie Event a success this year, and the Community Church cam-
pus was filled with sticky, appley joy for four days. It is no wonder people drive up from Mill Valley just to buy our 
pies! With so much love baked in, who could resist? 

APPLE PIES & THANK YOU FROM JULIE 
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Paradise School Supplies 

By Susan Nestor 

After the Tubbs and other fires, people in Sonoma County 
realized that we all were affected, whether we lost homes 
or were evacuated, or not. So when Kathy Manchester of 
our church told her niece, Betsy Amos of Chico, vice-
principal of one of the three schools in Paradise that were 
destroyed, that church members would like to help in 
some way, she said school supplies in August would be 
good. The response was amazing. During July parishioners 
donated literally a carload of school supplies: Costco-sized 
packages glue sticks, markers, scissors, rulers, bulletin 
board trim, index cards and post-its, a box of 1,200 cray-
ons, a class set of pencil boxes each filed with supplies, 
box after box of Kleenex, can after can of handi-wipes, 
and more. Plus over $300 in cash! 

As a member of the Mission and Outreach Committee, I 
volunteered to take a road trip and deliver the supplies, 
then stop to see my daughter on the way back. I met 
Betsy at her home in Chico, where she and her 7-year old 
twins helped to unload the car. They were floored by the 
amount and quality of the items that were sent! Church 
member Joyce Cox had carefully grouped items in large 
grocery bags, which made transport and distribution easy. 
The kids had a ball taking the bags out of my car and lining 
up the loose items on the fence in their yard. 

Last Sunday I happened to see Kathy Manchester at a lo-
cal winery event. After hugs, she told me how much Betsy 
had appreciated all that our church had done for Paradise. 
The teachers were thrilled with 
the volume and quality of what 
was sent. All new, so useable. 
So, thank you, dear church mem-
bers and friends, for your love, 
generosity and caring.  

Our Church Clothing Closet 

By Michael Ott 

Did you know our Church 
has a Clothing Closet? Two 
of our church members, 
Rachel Melone and Kate 
MacKillop, noticed that we 
did, and saw room for im-
provement. They have 
worked on the Closet to 
make it more accessible 
and to provide items that 
are most needed. 

Here is what they have 
done so far: 

 Purchased white metal mesh bins and black velvet 
hangers 

 Labeled shoes and placed them according to size 
 Clothes tops hung according to gender and size 
 T-shirts folded and labeled in a bin 
 Toiletries labeled and in separate bins 
 Pants/shorts labeled and sorted according to size 

and put in bins 
 Socks/underthings folded and put in bins 
 Shelves rearranged to fit new bins 

Here is what they are currently working on: 

 Install round hanger dividers for hanging clothes to 
show size of items at a glance 

 Place two chalk boards on the front of the closet so 
people can write their list of needs 

 Obtain two more bins for men's underwear sizes S & 
L. 

 Purchase risers for toiletry items to use vertical 
space available 

Right now, we have all the donations of clothing that we 
need. Rachel and Kate check regularly to see what has 
been used and what has been donated. 

Do you want to help? Rachel and Kate would be grateful 
for a volunteer at the Closet to keep the door open and 
be a presence on shower days (Tuesday, Wednesday 
and Fridays from 9 am – 10:30 am. If you are interested, 
let our Congregational Administrator Becca Emerson 
know. 

Thank You Rachel and Kate! 

MISSION & OUTREACH 
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WHO’S WHO & BIRTHDAYS 

Who’s Who in the Pew: Joanne Matson 

Joanne Matson is a familiar face around 
Community Church. You may have seen her 
ushering in worship, or perhaps she helped 
you fix a dropped stitch on a prayer shawl. 
Joanne is quietly busy behind the scenes, 
making sure supplies are available for com-
munion, helping in the office, serving on sev-
eral care and fellowship teams, and facili-
tating the Women’s Bible Study. Once a 
month Joanne joins a small group of dedicat-
ed volunteers to prepare and serve a hot 
meal to all who show up in the Fellowship 
Hall for Second Saturday Lunch and fre-
quently she assists community members trying to navigate the social ser-
vices system who end up in the church office looking for help.  

Joanne was born in Santa Rosa and has spent much of her life in Sonoma 
County. Previously a member of the catholic church, she came to Com-
munity Church about 15 years ago looking for a place where women were 
encouraged to express ideas and discuss theology. 

After getting her nursing degree (with a minor in Religion and Philosophy) 
Joanne and her husband, Bruce, lived in Los Angeles and briefly in Eu-
gene, Oregon before returning to Sonoma County. Joanne worked as an 
ICU nurse until she became involved with the Catholic Worker Move-
ment. She first became aware of the homeless population in Sonoma 
County when an out of town group of Catholic Workers put on a lunch in 
Santa Rosa. After speaking with one of the members serving the lunch, 
Joanne decided to get involved and helped found a Catholic Worker in 
Santa Rosa. They were very active with those in need, were involved in 
anti-war demonstrations, worked with clients trying to navigate the social 
services available to them, and did their best to help wherever they 
could. Joanne is still involved with the Catholic Worker Movement and 
considers it to be one of the most rewarding parts of her life. 

In addition to the Catholic Worker, Joanne loves to garden, enjoys fiber 
arts, likes to cook, and enjoys listening to lectures on old testament 
prophets. Her daughter now lives in Brooklyn and works as a film editor, 
her son lives in Santa Rosa and is a woodworker, and she and Bruce 
spend a great deal of time with their three grandsons throughout the 
year. 

You might never guess, but once, long ago, Joanne says that she and 
Bruce were hippies with long hair, living in their truck. They dreamed of 
buying a piece of property and living on the land in Oregon, but instead 
returned to Sonoma County and, over time built their own house in Se-
bastopol where they now live. 

September Birthdays 

2  Mary McMillon 
3   Sophia Broadbent-Bell 
7 Karna Dawson 
 Jane Huneke 
 Will Whitehorn 
9 Renee Murakami 
10  Gregg Yaylian 
 Michele Bowman 
11 Sheina Curtis 
 Kristina Dillingham 
13 Kathy Bell 
14 Fran Rasmus 
15 Henry Knuth 
16  Joshua Hovden 
20 Max Hidalgo 
21 Judy Hawkins 
22 Adrienne Sopinski  
23 Carleen Madsen 
 Julie Reimer 
 Henry Allen 
26 Spencer Allen 
 Drew Thomas 
29 Edwin Wilson 
 Jonah Knuth 
30 Carmen Yeager 
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September 1 13th Sunday After Pentecost 

September 3 Facilities Team, 10:30 am in the Fireside Room 

September 4 Men’s Group, 7:00 pm in Faith Chapel 

September 5 Women’s Retreat Planning Team, 3:00 pm in the Fireside Room 

September 6 Kindred Group Leaders, 12:00 pm in the Fireside Room 

September 8 14th Sunday After Pentecost / Launch Sunday 

  Faith in Action Team, 9:30 am in the Women’s Fellowship Office 

  5/6 OWL Parent/Child Orientation, 12:30 pm in Faith Chapel 

September 9 Mission & Outreach, 7:00 pm in the Fireside Room 

September 10 Lead Minister Pastor-Parish Relations Team, 4:00 pm in the Fireside Room 

September 11 Women’s Bible Study, 10:00 am in the Fireside Room 

  Card Writing Ministry, 3:00 pm in the Women’s Fellowship Office 

September 14 Second Saturday Lunch, 12:00 pm in Fellowship Hall 

September 15 15th Sunday After Pentecost / History Sunday 

  130 Year Anniversary Celebration, 11:45 pm in the Courtyard 

  High School Youth Group, 6:00 pm in the Youth Lounge 

September 16 Prayer Shawl Group, 10:00 am in the Fireside Room 

September 17 Health & Safety Team, 1:00 pm in the Fireside Room 

September 18 Women’s Bible Study, 10:00 am in the Fireside Room 

  Leadership Council, 6:30 pm in the Media Room 

September 20 Confirmation Retreat 

September 22 16th Sunday After Pentecost / Adult Mission Trip Presentation 

  ChilFFAT, 12:00 pm in the Media Room 

  International Day of Peace Interfaith Service, 4:00 pm at St. Stephen’s Episcopal Church 

September 25 Women’s Bible Study, 10:00 am in the Fireside Room 

September 29 17th Sunday After Pentecost 

  Youth Ministry Team, 12:00 pm in the Youth Lounge 

 

 

 

Office Hours  

September 1—13 Tuesday-Friday, 9:00 am—2:30 pm  

September 15—30 Monday-Friday, 9:00 am—2:30 pm  

 

Coming Up In October 

October 13 Membership Orientation  

October 18 Men’s Retreat 

EVENTS IN SEPTEMBER AT COMMUNITY CHURCH 

Sundays at 9:00 am  
 Godly Play for children in Preschool-5th Grade 
 Our Whole Lives (OWL) for grades 5 & 6 beginning 

September 13 (registration required.) 
 Middle School Youth Grades 6 - 8 
 Adult Bible Study meets in Fireside Room. 

Sundays at 10:30 am—Worship in the Sanctuary 

Tuesdays at 4:00 pm—Handbell Ensemble re-
hearses in the Sanctuary  

Thursdays at 7:15 pm—Chancel Choir rehearses 
in the Choir Room  

Fridays at 10:00 am—Uke Stars meet in Fellow-
ship Hall 
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